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               Epsom Garden Society: July 2020

               Newsletter:  Margaret Haslam 01372 724138, 3 Elm Grove Epsom KT18 7LZ

                Membership Secretary and Newsletter Distribution: Steve Roebuck  0208 394 2168

                Show Secretary: Cathy Flitter 07821 277708

Dear Member, if you have any news or garden related small ads that you would like to be included in the Newsletter, please phone me, 01372 724138, or just tell me when you see me at the meeting.
If we haven't yet received your £3 sub [£7 for postal members] there will be a reminder slip either with this newsletter or in the email accompanying it telling you how to pay.

We want to deliver newsletters by email for as many members as possible for the rest of this year as we cannot guarantee that our reps will be able to continue. If you have received a paper copy, please email steveroebuck@talktalk.net. If you don't use email we will do our best to deliver it.
All Meetings are still cancelled, but Cathy Flitter is wondering if we could hold our July meeting with Jamie Butterworth on 'Late Summer Perennials' as a Zoom meeting? This would involve clicking on an email link that you are sent. If you would like to try please could you let Cathy know, email catherine.flitter2@ntlworld.com or phone 07821 277708. If there is enough interest Cathy will contact Jamie.
Sadly, it looks as if we will have to cancel the Autumn Show too. Things will be gradually getting back to normal, but the school will be cautious about strangers bringing in the virus. As the entire year of Shows has been cancelled we may be able to re-use the Schedule for this year again.
Sad news about the rose cuttings in potatoes. A rodent attacked mine and threw the piece of rose to one side and ate the potato, and another attempt seemed to be going well and put out new leaves, only to shrivel up later, and no new roots had grown. I shall try again in the Autumn with harder wood cuttings.
The National Garden Scheme are starting to re-open in England some of their gardens on a strictly pre-booked basis. At the moment there are fifty-five in the south-east. Currently there are no toilet facilities and tickets need to be pre-booked. Some gardens accept dogs, check when you book, hello@ngs.org.uk

 HYPERLINK "mailto:hello@ngs.org.uk.Refreshments"
. Refreshments are not available but some gardens allow picnics. Tickets are only sold for ten days in advance, so keep checking or sign up for their newsletter to get a weekly reminder when new tickets go on  sale. Many of the gardens have disabled access. There is also a library of virtual garden visits to enjoy, and donations to 'Help Support our Nurses' are very welcome. With so many gardens closed they have had a huge drop in income.
The National Vegetable Society have sent us three more synopsis of talks they have enjoyed in past years. I am so pleased with them because they sound so interesting, and you would be bored hearing about my gardening at the moment!
Dave Thornton from 'Select Seeds' gave a talk 'All about Seeds'. Dave and Jill bought the company in 2016, it had already been in business for fifty years. They have created a new web-site, logo, catalogue and stock more varieties, and the business has grown by over thirty percent. They buy seeds in bulk and then count them into smaller packets. Commercial breeders and suppliers don't sell to consumers, only general retailers, and on-line traders sell bulk packets that would hold too many seeds for individual gardeners.

Seed production is very carefully controlled. Crops are grown in isolated fields without electricity cables crossing them to avoid contamination from birds. They also produce seeds by global bulking up, which is producing seeds in both hemispheres and saving six months waiting for the next growing season.

Primed seed has a little drop of water squirted into the packet before sealing it so that when you sow the seed it germinates straight away. You can prime your own seed by soaking for an hour before sowing and it will improve germination.

Some small seeds are pelleted, which is either just a coloured coating so they are easier to see, or with either a fungicide or insecticide, or both.
Dave and Jill grow a few of every seed they sell, so if a customer has questions or complaints they will have had experience of growing that seed. 
Dave is often asked how they choose what to sell. They go to field trials – anyone can go, Elsoms have thirty-five acres to trial their seeds and have an open day in October. Last time they saw turnips being grown for a fuel source rather than eating, also some chef varieties as it seems turnips are about to become the new trendy vegetable, you heard it here first!

Marrow seeds and most other veg keep for about five years without losing any germination percentage but parsnip and leek seeds are thrown away at the end of the year as their shelf life is over.

Seed producers are working on dream vegetables for the future: different coloured vegetables, club root resistance, brocollini that tastes like asparagus, aubergines that don't go brown, snacking cucumbers – 'Hannah' has about seventy per plant, cloudy day tomatoes, small space veg, leafless peas with more tendrils for edible shoots and green manures. I always wondered how it was done!
Mick Poultney gave a talk about 'No Dig Gardening'. This all began when he damaged his back, but had a Marshall's catalogue and a 1949 article on gardening without digging to read while he was laid up. His raised beds are 4' wide and 26' long because that is the length of his allotment. Paths are 18'' wide, so the wheelbarrow won't go down them, but he likes to carry everything in a bucket or bag. Mick was in the fire brigade and his uniform jacket had a pocket that fitted a brick, so he brought one home from each house fire and soon had enough for his raised beds. He lined the beds with hydroponic horticultural plastic, white on one side and black on the other. When the police do raids on cannabis farms all this plastic is thrown in a skip, where Mick scavenges it. He also built compost bins and a nice seat, but never had time to sit on it!

Manure is very important, Mick has a friend who owns alpacas. He also carries a bag in the car in case he sees a molehill. Spent mushroom compost can be sourced on the internet. When planting allow for air movement between rows of crops. This will help avoid problems with aphids and fungus. Also three inches of wood chip under the top soil will produce some heat to get things growing. Hoops from water and gas piping covered with netting make good veg tunnels. Before you construct your raised bed a good idea is to line them with chicken wire to prevent moles invading to eat all the tasty worms you will attract. If you don't have a fireman's pocket you could investigate used scaffolding boards, cheaper by the truckload! Use a straw mulch when the crop comes through, but make sure that it doesn't have growth inhibitor or residual herbicides or you will stunt or kill your crop. Spent hops are also a good mulch, and seaweed, but beware of a harvesting code of conduct, you are not allowed to just collect the stuff when you have the chance. Metal rods are needed to stop the sides of the raised beds bowing out. If no worms are to be seen it means the bed needs watering.

Plenty of helpful advice! Mick also does blogs, look out for 'Compost King' on Facebook.
The final talk they have sent us is John Trim talking about his 'Dig for Victory' garden for Chelsea Flower Show in 2012. The whole thing had to be really cheap as all their budget was needed for transport. He wanted an eight foot brick wall and thought he could use polystyrene blocks covered in stuck-on brick powder, but it was taking too long, but luckily B&Q sell synthetic brick wall in large sheets and his local branch gave him two discoloured sheets that didn't match. He could disguise the join with ivy. He also wanted a paling fence and a shed, which he constructed from some pallets and an old bunk bed. He needed seventy-four palings cut to size, and was going to make Prince of Wales feathers on each one, but it was too fiddly so he just rounded them off instead. An old Victorian window was cut down to make a shed window and looked fine with tape added in a diamond pattern. The October before the show John started to construct the garden on his lawn. It had to be a 4m x 4m plot as Chelsea are very specific about size. Luckily it was a dry year as it had to be in the open. John used heritage varieties from the era, Home Guard potatoes, Aquadulce beans and Victoria rhubarb. He grew onions in his greenhouse. There were twenty-seven sheets about health and safety to fill in! Various artefacts were found and made, the brick edging for the path was actually painted wood, and a war time Warden helmet was given by a local pub. The garden took a day to construct on a plastic sheet, with six inch depth of soil to place the veg and hide the pots. Grass from the allotment was tucked around the path with a few weeds for verisimilitude. They were awarded a silver medal, just losing points for having a new watering can. Everything was sold off at the end, even green potatoes, and the soil was bagged up and returned to John's onion bed!                                                                                                                 Best wishes Margaret
